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* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to commence the meeting of the Board of Trustees at 10:00 a.m. was seconded and approved unanimously.

* * * * * * * * * * 

President Gatta introduced Roger Smith, CEO of BBS Architecture & Engineers, the recommended architectural firm for the new life sciences building on the Ammerman Campus, for a presentation of their proposed design plan to the Board.
Mr. Smith reported on BBS’s proposal to build a 68,500 sq. ft. new life sciences building for the College.  The building will be located just east of the gymnasium and just south of Middle Loop Road. 
Mr. Smith reported on their design specifications.  The life sciences building is a three story structure.  BBS felt it important to try and incorporate the architecture of the existing campus in character, color and texture.  Visitors will have multi-level access to the building.  A greenhouse is located in the very center of the structure.  Visitors will have the ability to walk around the outside as part of the life sciences experience as well as experience it from the inside.  Glass corridors exist on every level becoming the life of the building itself allowing for visibility of movement within the building.  The center of the building, also accessible from the second level by a staircase, is an area which can be used as lecture space and/or a gathering space.  The life sciences building is a LEED building.
Chairman Mattace commented on the stream in BBS’s proposal which Mr. Smith indicated would be part of the water retention system for the building.  In answer to Trustee Kane’s question on how “green” the building is and whether the College would be eligible for LIPA rebates, Mr. Smith indicated that the building will be considered a gold level LEED building at a minimum.  When the project is complete, rebates for equipment such as lighting should be immediately available to the College.  Trustee Pontieri remarked about appropriate and sufficient parking for the new building.  Mr. Smith indicated that BBS would be responsible for the reconfiguration of parking field 7 to include additional parking and landscaping.  Trustee Fenchel inquired about the schedule for construction.  Mr. Smith reported that the redesign process will begin next month and the plan for occupancy is September 2012, depending on how much of the design needs to be modified.   Trustee Hazlitt remarked that one of the main problems on campus is the issue of parking and questioned if this would add to the existing problem.  President Gatta informed the Board that one of the benefits of this project is the ability to reconfigure existing parking fields.  Trustee Pontieri inquired about the space currently used for life science classes and future plans for that space.  Paul Cooper indicated that life science laboratories currently exist in the Smithtown Science Building, which will remain, and Kreiling Hall which will be relocated to the new building.  The much needed renovation of Kreiling Hall will provide additional instructional and administrative space.  
President Gatta remarked about the opening of the Workforce Development Building on the Grant Campus, the upcoming ground breaking ceremony for the Eastern Campus Library and the need to devote more resources to existing facilities that are aging and in need of significant renovations.
* * * * * * * * * *

President Gatta introduced Paul Cooper, Executive Director of Facilities/Technical Support to provide an overview of the major components of the SUNY-wide Capital Reinvestment Study completed 2009 year end.  Mr. Cooper reported on the study as follows:  SUNY’s engineers determined that the current replacement value for all buildings and infrastructures was $833 million noting that $33.3 million would be for equipment requiring immediate attention (which is about 3% of the total replacement value).  In order to prevent this backlog from growing, the College would have to spend $10.3 million per year, or to reduce the backlog by 50%, the College would need to spend $12 million per year for the next 10 years.  Last year the College submitted to the County a request for a capital infrastructure improvement project in the amount of $13.5 million, which did not include any asphalt paving.  Based on the information received from the SUNY Study, the College has now asked to increase its request by $10.3 million per year for the next three years.  Trustee Mattace inquired as to the cost of new asphalt whereby Mr. Cooper reported that $8 million would cover the cost of all roads, parking lots and drainage.
* * * * * * * * * *

President Gatta introduced Vice President Braxton to present on Information Security Assessment.  Vice President Braxton remarked that the College has taken very seriously the protection of personally identifiable information (PII) which is considered any information that can identify a person as an individual.  As a large institution of higher education, the College has a fiduciary responsibility to protect any information it is given.  Over a year ago, the College contracted with the FUOCO Group to provide an objective assessment of the College’s processes and procedures.  
Vice President Braxton reported that FUOCO made over 40 recommendations based on their overall assessment.  As recommended by SUNY, the College established an ISec Committee in charge of taking all the information from the FUOCO report and ensuring the proper policies and procedures are in place to meet these recommendations.  The Committee determined who had responsibility over the areas identified, the priority in relation to the recommendation, completion date and cost factors.  FUOCO’s assessment focused on approximately eight categories; work spaces, entrances and exits, administrative policies, human resources, document retention, document  destruction, employee awareness and software and hardware.  Recommendations for offices that deal directly with PII consisted of fireproof file cabinets, locked spaces and a policy in place directing individuals to Security when the College is not in session.  Another recommendation pertaining to software and hardware was to enhance computer sign-on with more complex passwords along with the requirement to change passwords more frequently.  To date, several administrative polices have been developed which are included in the Trustee packets.  Vice President Braxton remarked that the FUOCO Group was impressed with the College’s proactive role in PII for all the constituents of its community. 
In response to Trustee Fenchel’s inquiry regarding backup of information, Vice President Braxton remarked that backup of PII is done through the Banner System.  Due to the need to maintain information for a certain period of time, documentation is inventoried and archived until the required destruction date and shredded by a certified outside company.  The College has also limited the number of employees who have access to this information.  Vice President Braxton further remarked that new buildings will be equipped with the swipe card system, making it easier to remove access to employees who leave College employment.  In response to Chairman Mattace’s inquiry regarding the possibility of converting all College buildings to the swipe card system, Vice President Braxton remarked that the cost of this system is very expensive, however; as renovations occur, the College will try to the best of its ability.    
* * * * * * * * * * 
President Gatta reported on a few updates to the Board.  The spring semester enrollment has leveled off and the College is currently at 7% in terms of full-time equivalents.  President Gatta extended his appreciation to the Faculty Association for allowing the College to increase classroom enrollment by two.  President Gatta thanked all three Executive Deans for putting together a very efficient master schedule which allowed for courses to be offered during more non-traditional time slots.  
President Gatta reported on the new budget cuts proposed by Governor Paterson for community colleges on top of the cuts already sustained back in December of $130 per FTE, which translates to a mid-year cut of $1.9 million.  In addition to the $130 is a $285 per FTE cut,  which would bring the total for next year to $415 per FTE should those additional cuts be approved by the Legislature as part of the State budget process.  President Gatta noted that the College’s challenge over the next month as it prepares a draft budget for presentation to the Board is to structure it in a way that reflects the proposed cuts which the College must do but also be one that is balanced and sustainable and not too reliant on one shot revenues. In response to Trustee Hazlitt’s inquiry as to the affect this will have on tuition, President Gatta noted that tuition will be affected.  He pointed out that in terms of resources the College is in as good a financial position as ever thanks to the actions taken over mid-year cuts last year that never materialized as well as the actions already taken this year.  However, he indicated that some type of tuition increase will be needed in order to balance the budget.
President Gatta informed the Board of the well received presentation given by Executive Dean Walters and his team to the Higher Education Committee of the County Legislature regarding the Eastern Campus Call Center and extended his appreciation to them for sharing this information with County leaders.  President Gatta informed the Board that St. Charles Hospital, St. Catherine’s Hospital and Peconic Bay Medical Center have extended their partnership agreements with the College for another six years which will help fund faculty and staff associated with the program.  President Gatta acknowledged the great work of Professor Fran LaFauci and Pina Britton and the nursing program staff.   President Gatta also announced that the A.A.S. Paramedic Degree has been submitted to SUNY for approval.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President Araneo briefed the Board on the 50th Anniversary Gala scheduled for March 6 and pointed out that invitations were included in all Board packets.  She made note of the evening’s honorees: David Bottomley, Executive Director of ADDAPT; Frank Boulton, Founder/CEO of the Long Island Ducks; and Alumnus Kevin O’Connor, President/CEO of Bridgehampton National Bank.  Vice President Araneo mentioned the responses are very encouraging and anticipates the Gala to be a very successful event. 
* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve the minutes of the January 7, 2010 and January 14, 2010 Board of Trustees meetings was seconded and unanimously approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to move to Executive Session to discuss personnel and litigation was seconded and approved unanimously.

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to reconvene the public portion of the Board of Trustees meeting was seconded and unanimously approved (Trustee Hazlitt was not present for the vote).

* * * * * * * * * *

A motion to approve Resolutions Nos. 2010.5 through 2010.16 was seconded and approved unanimously (Trustee Hazlitt was not present for the vote).
* 

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.5     APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on Attachment I must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on Attachment I as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.6     APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,653,900.00 for the month of January 2010 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.7     APPROVING THE REQUESTED 2011-2013 CAPITAL PROGRAM AND 2011 CAPITAL BUDGET

WHEREAS, the College has been requested by the office of the County Executive to submit capital budget and program requests in accordance with Article IV, Section A4-1, of the laws of Suffolk County, and

WHEREAS, the capital program requests (Attachment III) have been solicited from the Executive Vice President, Vice Presidents, Associate Vice Presidents, Campus Executive Deans, Physical Plant Directors and the President, reviewed by the Physical Resources Committee, and recommended by the Executive Council and the President, and 

WHEREAS, the College’s Master Plan includes these capital projects, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees approves the submission of all capital projects in Attachment III, and authorizes the President or his designee to submit the projects for the 2011-2013 capital program and 2011 capital budget.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.8 
    MAKING A SEQRA DETERMINATION FOR THE SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY AND GENERAL CLASSROOM BUILDING AT THE AMMERMAN CAMPUS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has been granted authority to issue SEQRA determinations under the Memorandum of Understanding of Procedures Agreement between Suffolk County and the College, and

WHEREAS, the College proposes to construct a new science, technology and general classroom building totaling approximately 69,000 gross square feet at the Ammerman Campus for instructional purposes, and

WHEREAS, the College recommends that this project be considered an Unlisted action as per Title 6 NYCRR Part 617.2(a), and

WHEREAS, an Environmental Assessment form (EAF) was prepared by the College, as shown in Attachment IV, to ascertain the environmental impacts of this project as per Title 6 NYCRR Part 617.6(a)(3), and

WHEREAS, this review has indicated that the implementation and construction of the science, technology and general classroom building at the Ammerman Campus will not have a significant adverse effect on the environment, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby finds and determines that the science, technology and general classroom building at the Ammerman Campus is an Unlisted action with no significant adverse impacts on the environment pursuant to Title 6 NYCRR Part 617, for the following reasons:

1. The proposed action will not exceed any of the criteria in Title 6 NYCRR Part 617.7(c) which sets forth thresholds for determining significant adverse impacts on the environment;

2. The proposed action does not adversely impact surface or groundwater nor increase erosion, flooding, leaching or drainage problems as the building will be sewered;

3. The proposed action does not impact on a significant habitat area;

4. The proposed action does not conflict with the College Master Plan;

5. The Building will use the same energy sources as the rest of the Campus (i.e. electricity and fuel oil); and
6. All necessary State and County approvals will be obtained including Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED) certification.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.9     AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT FOR ARCHITECTURAL DESIGN SERVICES

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College issued a Request for Proposals for a consultant to provide architectural design services for the Science, Technology and General Classroom Building at the Ammerman Campus, and

WHEREAS, the College received proposals from twelve companies, of which six participated in a design competition, including BBS Architects & Engineers, Patchogue, New York, and

WHEREAS, an evaluation committee reviewed the proposals and determined that the proposal submitted by BBS Architects & Engineers best meets the needs of the College, be it therefore, 

RESOLVED, that the College President, or his designee, is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with BBS Architects & Engineers for architectural design services in the amount of $1,275,000.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.10     AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT FOR ASSESSMENT MANAGEMENT SOFTWARE

WHEREAS, assessment of student learning and institutional effectiveness is critical to meeting standards for institutional accreditation by the Middle States Commission on Higher Education  and assessment of student learning in general education and in the major are mandated by the State University of New York, and

WHEREAS, assessment activities at the College are increasing and would benefit from an assessment management software system that would facilitate systematic management, oversight, and reporting, and

WHEREAS, the College issued a bid for assessment management software systems, and 

WHEREAS, the College received two bids in response, with the lower bidder from Sungard, third party re-seller of TracDat, and

WHEREAS, the Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs and the Vice President for Planning and Institutional Assessment recommend the acquisition of this software for an assessment management system, and the President concurs, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the College President, or his designee, is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with Sungard for the TracDat license ($48,000), software installation and training ($10,975), and maintenance (first year: $9,600; second year: $9,888; subsequent years’ maintenance to be based on rates agreed upon by SUNY and Sungard on the statewide contract for Banner services).

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.11     APPROVING THE APPOINTMENT OF DR. SHAUN L. McKAY AS PRESIDENT OF SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

WHEREAS, the Presidential Search Committee, with the assistance of Academic Search, Inc., recommended final candidates to the Board of Trustees after a national search, and

WHEREAS, two of the finalists were interviewed by the Board of Trustees and they each visited the three campuses in order to give each campus constituency an opportunity to meet the respective candidates, and

WHEREAS, the search consultant collected opinions and impressions from those who had an opportunity to meet the candidates and shared those opinions and impressions with the Board of Trustees, which also heard directly from the College community, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that Dr. Shaun L. McKay is hereby appointed President of Suffolk County Community College, effective March 24, 2010 through March 23, 2013, and be it further

RESOLVED, that by copy of this resolution, the State University of New York (SUNY) Board of Trustees is respectfully requested to confirm this appointment, and be it further

RESOLVED, that upon confirmation of this appointment by the SUNY Board of Trustees, the Chairman of the College Board of Trustees is authorized to enter into a three year contract with Dr. McKay at an annual starting salary of $230,000 and subject to such additional terms and conditions satisfactory to both parties.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.12     ABOLISHING AND CREATING TITLES

WHEREAS, the President recommends abolishing a title and creating a title, and

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the title listed below be abolished, effective April 1, 2010

Title to be Abolished




 
Director of Athletics  

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the title listed below be created effective February 11, 2010 with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position description,

Title to be Created



BU   
   Category       

College Director of Athletics


Guild          II

and be it further

RESOLVED, that the title and position description (Attachment V) be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.13     ADOPTING STATE BUDGET ADVOCACY POSITION FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has seen record enrollments, with the student population increasing 10% over the 2008-2009 academic year and nearly 40% over the past decade, and

WHEREAS, the College recognizes the difficult fiscal environment currently facing New York State, but also understands the unique position of SUNY’s thirty community colleges to address the needs of high school graduates and adults looking to enhance their skills and employment opportunities, the needs of the region’s business community for qualified employees, and the need to create the workforce required to catalyze new industry and economic prosperity, and

WHEREAS, the College recently sustained a mid-year budget cut of $130 per FTE under the New York State Deficit Reduction Plan adopted in December 2009, which resulted in a loss of state base aid to SCCC of $1.93 million, and 

WHEREAS, the Executive Budget for FY2010-11 proposes an additional cut of $285 per FTE in base aid, which, when taken together with the mid-year cuts, represents a total reduction of $415 per FTE in funding resulting in a $5.6 million loss in aid to SCCC for 2010-2011, a total reduction of $7.5 million over two years, and a return to base funding levels of a decade ago, and

WHEREAS, such cuts, if adopted, will dramatically undermine the efforts of all thirty community colleges in the SUNY system to adequately meet the growing needs of their communities for a quality, affordable, and accessible higher education, and which could result in limitations on student enrollment, elimination of programs, as well as staff layoffs, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Suffolk County Community College hereby memorializes its opposition to additional cuts to state base aid for community colleges and  supports the position adopted by the New York Community College Association of Presidents and the Association of New York Community College Trustees against such cuts, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees strongly urges the Governor and the New York State Legislature to maintain base aid funding at $2,545 per FTE, and be it further

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees requests that its Chairman communicate its position to New York State public officials for consideration during budget deliberations.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.14     ACCEPTING THE TRANSFER OF A VAN FROM THE SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE ASSOCIATION, INC.

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College needs a van for the Michael J. Grant Campus Department of Plant Operations to better service the campus community, and
WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Association, Inc. has a van that it can gift to the College for this purpose, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby accepts title of a 1999 Ford Econoline Van, VIN # 1FBSS31L9XHB59063 from the Association.

* * * * * * * * * * 
RESOLUTION NO. 2010.15     ACCEPTING A GIFT FROM THE SUFFOLK COMMUNITY COLLEGE FOUNDATION, INC.

WHEREAS, the Suffolk Community College Foundation, Inc. has accepted the following high efficiency heating system equipment donated by AERCO International, Inc. for installation in the Workforce Development Technology Center on the Michael J. Grant Campus:
Qty - 1  AERCO Model # BMK-1.5 LN GWB Gas Fired Hot Water Boiler System -

Includes per specifications provided one installed high efficiency, LOW NOx Emissions AERCO BMK-1.5 Benchmark Gas Fired Hot Water Boiler System  

and 

WHEREAS, this equipment will add cost saving efficiency and be a valuable component of the Grant Campus’s plant and heating equipment, and

WHEREAS, this equipment will be a valuable component enhancing the College’s mission of teaching and learning within the HVAC/R Program, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby accepts the equipment contribution outlined above, with sincere appreciation to the AERCO International, Inc. for this generous contribution to the College’s efforts.

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.16     AUTHORIZING THE SETTLEMENT OF A DISPUTE

WHEREAS, an individual raised potentially actionable claims against the College and the College has potential defenses to such claims, and
WHEREAS, the parties wish to avoid the burden, uncertainty, delay, expense and distraction of a potential lawsuit and have reached an agreement for the settlement of the dispute, be it therefore
RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees authorizes the settlement of the dispute for the amount mutually agreed upon by the parties.

* * * * * * * * * *

Chairman Mattace introduced Vice President Nancy Stier to provide the College’s finance report.  Vice President Stier provided the reconciliation which indicates revenue of $2.9 million over the adopted budget consisting of tuition revenue and fee increases well over $4 million as well as receipt of $1.9 million in State aid.  On the expense side, the College expects to be below the adopted budget.  Vice President Stier reported that together this gives the College a net of $3.1 million, but reminded the Board of the College’s $1.7 million carryover in potential use of reserves leaving a remainder of $1.4 million ahead at year end.

Vice President Stier remarked that the College is working on budget reductions since a $1.4 million leeway is not very large and the College wants to ensure that finances are very strong going into next year due to the proposed reductions in State aid.     
* * * * * * * * * *

Chairman Mattace reported on his attendance at the Education & Energy Committee meeting of the County Legislature where he discussed the procedures the College followed through the search process.  Chairman Mattace remarked on the success of the Haiti Relief Fundraiser held at the VanNostrand Theatre on the Grant Campus and noted that the Ammerman and Eastern Campuses will be holding fundraisers as well.  Chairman Mattace informed the Board of his attendance at the Nursing Pinning Ceremony and urged fellow trustees to attend ceremonies of this nature when possible. 
Trustee Ware noted that the ACCT National Legislative Summit in Washington D.C. was cancelled due to inclement weather and rescheduled for March 10 – March 12, 2010 overlapping with the NYCCT Conference in Saratoga.  Trustee Ware strongly urges trustee participation in at least one of these events.  Chairman Mattace noted that all material and discussion points are in place.  Trustee Alvarez-Groneman indicated that she will attend the ACCT Summit while Trustee Ware reported that she will attend the NYCCT Conference.
In response to Trustee Hazlitt’s comments regarding Middle States recommendation of more aggressive attendance at conferences, Chairman Mattace remarked that Middle States recommended a larger cross section of individuals involved, more retreats and more information given to trustees.  Chairman Mattace advised the Board that a trustee retreat is being planned for September.  Finally, Chairman Mattace extended congratulations to Student Trustee Onyinanya for being featured in the College paper.  

A motion to move to Executive Session was seconded and approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 12:10 p.m. with no additional action taken.  The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, March 18, 2010 at 8:30 a.m. at the Ammerman Campus.

Respectfully submitted,

George Kane
 


Secretary
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